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Craven District Council


AUDIT AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

29th October 2013 
Present – The Chairman (Councillor Place) and Councillors Harbron, Jaquin, Staveley, Turner and Whaites. 
Officers – Corporate Head of Financial Management, Interim Finance Manager, Senior Accountant and Committee Officer.  
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Barrett, Beck and Moorby.
Start:13:40 pm







Finish: 14:55 pm

AC. 181 


CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES






Councillor Jaquin queried the contents of Minute AC.178/13-14 as he felt that not all the points raised at the meeting of 24th September 2013 had been included in the minute.  The Chairman gave assurances that he had met with Internal Audit and a full report would be presented to the meeting of Audit and Governance on 11th November to provide answers to all queries raised at the meeting of this Committee on 24th September 2013.  The Corporate Head (Financial Management) explained that she had also met with Internal Audit and that an action plan had been formulated which would be followed up. The minutes of the Committee’s meeting held on 24th September 2013 were then confirmed and signed by the Chairman
AC. 182
         EXTERNAL AUDIT - AUDIT COMPLETION REPORT
The Chairman welcomed Mr Cameron Waddell, Director of Mazars of LLP, the Council’s external auditors, and invited him to present the Audit Completion Report for the year ended 31st March 2013. (formerly known as the Annual Governance Report)  Mr Waddell summarised the report’s key findings and indicated that it was anticipated that by 31st October 2013 he would be in a position to:

· Issue an unqualified opinion on the statement of accounts

· Conclude that proper arrangements had been made to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of resources.

· Certify completion of the 2012/13 audit.
The overall message was that improvements had been made but he felt that there was a need for the Council to have more technical accounting assistance particularly with capital monitoring.

The Chairman expressed disappointment that due to a change of rules the Council would be named by the Audit Commission because the accounts had not been published by the deadline of 30th September 2013.  Mr Waddell explained that previously the Audit Commission had not named Councils who had published their accounts by 31st October but that the rules had changed and Councils would be named if they had not published by the deadline of 30th September.  He further explained that Councils would also be named if they had failed to publish their accounts on their website by the same deadline.  He also stressed the importance of not publishing signed documents on the website for security reasons.

The Audit had identified risks in respect of the implementation of the new fixed asset register which had caused errors in brought forward balances but this had been corrected. Audit testing had also identified errors in respect of both 2011/12 and 2012/13 entries on the register and capital accounting entries in the statement of accounts.  There was also a need to make improvements to disclosures in respect of Skipton Developments but the auditors were satisfied that the statement of accounts did not contain errors and all amendments had now been made as agreed.
The following recommendation were made in relation to issues identified during the audit with regard to financial reporting:-

 R1  The Council should overhaul and update the template which currently forms the basis for producing its year end and financial statements

R2   The work already in progress to understand the operation and develop the use of the new asset register should continue.

R3    The Council should ensure that it has adequate arrangements for identifying, classifying and recording all lease arrangements and for keeping these records up to date

R4     Calculations for holiday pay accruals should be kept up to date although this accrual is not material in the context of the Council’s accounts overall 
R5     The accounts should include accounting policies and disclosure notes in relation to inventories but again this is not material in the context of the Council’s accounts overall.

The number and complexity of adjustments required to the draft accounts meant that the Audit Commission deadline of 30th September 2013 was not achieved and this had caused a significant difficulty in the audit.  However, there had been no significant deficiencies in internal control or other significant matters identified in the audit.  

Matters discussed with Management during the audit included:

· Accounting policies and key accounting estimates

· Potential claims for equal pay and single status

· Contingent liabilities and commitments

· Asset valuations and leasing arrangements

· Skipton Developments.

Some areas of improvement were also identified in the area of disclosure but all criteria specified by the Audit Commission in terms of value for money had been met.  

Mr Waddell explained that, subject to agreement, it may be possible to share good practice from other clients of Mazars with the Council if this was required.

Resolved – (1) That the Audit Completion Report year ended 31st March 2013 and the recommendations be accepted

                    (2) That the Management representations be approved and signed and a copy sent to Mr Waddell by the Section 151 officer.
AC. 183



ANNUAL AUDIT LETTER
Mr Waddell submitted the Annual Audit Letter for the financial year 2012/2013 and explained that further audit fees of £6000 had been incurred in respect of the additional work required to identify, check and agree a larger than anticipated number of adjustments to the draft accounts.  No non-audit services had been undertaken in that financial year.  The letter had been discussed and agreed with the Corporate Head of Financial Management and copies would be provided to senior management and members.  The Audit Progress report had actually been issued in December 2012 and not December 2013 as was stated in the letter.  

The Chairman congratulated staff for the work carried out on the accounts at very short notice.  The final accounts had taken longer but the outcome had been an unqualified audit opinion on the statement of accounts and value for money. The Chairman also thanked Mr Waddell and his team at Mazars.

Resolved – That the Annual Audit Letter for 2012/13 is accepted. 

AC. 184


      STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS
The Corporate Head (Financial Management) submitted a report presenting the Council’s audited Statement of Accounts for 2012/13.  The following key points within the accounts highlight the major movements in the Statement of Accounts for 2012/13 as compared to 2011/12:-
	· Net cost of services had decreased by £0.467m to £6.522m (2011/12: £6.989m)
. 

· There was a deficit on the provision of services of £0.942m (2011/12: - deficit of £1.918m)
· Total reserves had decreased by £4.955m to £1.625m (2011/12: £6.580m)
· The General Fund balance had been maintained at £1,030k 
· Earmarked reserves had increased by £840k to £1,726k (2011/12: £886k). 
Resolved – That the audited Statement of Accounts for 2012/13 are approved.

AC. 185                             INDEPENDENT AUDIT OF INTERNAL AUDIT

The Chairman sought clarification from Mr Waddell in relation to the requirement for the Council to arrange for an external audit of the Internal Audit section.  Mr Waddell explained that the guidance was contained in the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards.  He further explained that the audit must be done externally or could possibly be done as a peer review by another authority but in such a case there would be a requirement for each Council to report separately to their respective Council meetings. Councillor Turner highlighted the fact that there would be budget costs involved and that there was a shared service at present with Harrogate Borough Council.  

Resolved – That the Corporate Head (Financial Management) would speak to the Finance Team at Harrogate Borough Council and report back to the Audit and Governance Committee meeting on 11th November 2013.     
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